Executive Summary

The purpose of this report is to provide recommendations on parking management strategies that can further complement the City of Ottawa's parking management goals. This report examined the City of Ottawa's 2016 Zoning By-law update for minimum parking requirements (MPRs) in Ottawa's inner-urban area, along inner-urban mainstreets, and near rapid-transit stations, as outlined in Schedule 1A of the Zoning By-law. It asked the following two research questions:

- 1. How is the City of Ottawa's 2016 minimum parking requirements update meeting its intended effect in the inner-urban area?
- 2. What are the best complementary parking management strategies that could support the City of Ottawa's current parking management goals in the inner-urban area?

To answer the first question, six development applications from before the MPR update and six from after the update in a specific ward within the inner-urban area were examined. These applications were examined to determine, if given the option for lower or removed MPRs, developers were opting to build to the new minimums. This helped explain the influence of the new MPRs on parking supply choices and the potential need for additional strategies to further encourage parking supply reduction. The Rideau-Vanier ward was selected because, in terms of development applications, it was the most active ward since the MPR update. The results indicated that, after the MPR update, developers were providing a mix of parking supply. Some supplied parking to the new MPRs, while others supplied much more. The results showed there is room to provide more complementary parking strategies to encourage developers to provide less parking in the ward, thus being more consistent with the City of Ottawa's goals for the area.

To answer the second question, best practices from case studies and parking management strategies were examined in Chapter 5 and 6 of this report. In Chapter 5, four noteworthy municipal case studies were researched to provide takeaway points on implementing progressive parking management strategies. These municipalities were: Halifax (Nova Scotia), Portland (Oregon), Seattle (Washington), and Birmingham (England). Information was collected through comprehensive research on their parking

strategies, plans, and policies. In Chapter 6, four specific parking management strategies were studied. In 2008, Todd Litman of the Victoria Transport Policy Institute examined best practices on parking management strategies. Strategies in this report were selected based on that work and include: parking maximums, pricing parking, unbundled parking, and financial incentives. Further information on parking management strategies was collected through a review of academic literature.

Ultimately, this report recommended short-term, medium-term, and long-term strategies based on the early results of Ottawa's 2016 MPR update in the inner-urban area. It also examined best practices on parking management strategies that can be used to complement Ottawa's current parking goals going forward. Based on the overall findings, the following were recommended:

Short-term recommendations:

- Use this document to consider, research, and build upon parking management strategies that complement existing City of Ottawa strategies and goals as outlined in the Official Plan and Transportation Master Plan.
- Educate and discuss with decision makers, local developers, business owners, and landlords on the impacts, both in physical design and in monetary terms, of oversupplying parking as well as the benefits of offering less parking or providing alternatives to parking for consumers.
- Collaborate with stakeholders such as OC Transpo, major development companies, and major employment providers in the National Capital Region, such as the federal government, on ways to incentivize alternative forms of transportation to customers and employees in lieu of parking as a way to reduce parking demand.

Medium-term recommendations:

 Implement more data driven approaches to collecting information on parking demand and run hypothetical models on what would happen if minimum parking was completely removed from an area, such as the Rideau-Vanier ward. The same can be done for maximum parking requirements.

- Use development application review consultations with developers in the Rideau-Vanier ward as an opportunity to discuss the benefits of providing less parking supply.
- Consider creating a parking calculator tool, such as that in King County,
 Washington, that allows developers to adjust for variables and calculate how much parking is "just right".

Long-term recommendations:

- Monitor parking demand in the inner-urban area with the intention of gradually removing parking oversupply, redeveloping existing excess surface parking lots, and analyzing how market demand is determining parking provided.
- Consider applying the same parking management strategies and updated MPRs to more areas of Ottawa, if it is determined that parking demand has decreased in the areas they currently apply to.

The report concludes that the City of Ottawa should further explore the parking management strategies and recommendations outlined in this report to complement its current and future parking and planning goals. The recommendations are to be used as a guide to further study and establish strategies that can impact how parking is supplied and how parking demand is managed in the inner-urban area. While market forces continue to play a dominant role in the amount of parking that is supplied, complementary parking management strategies that incentivize the reduction of parking spaces and that recognize the benefits of providing less parking can better influence developers to remove parking oversupply. Moreover, to be truly effective, these strategies need to work congruously with one another and the results should be continuously monitored.